How the U.S. Withdrawal from Afghanistan Could be a Russian Propaganda Win

Introduction

On April 14, 2021, U.S. President Joe Biden announced the full withdrawal of all U.S. forces from Afghanistan by the 20-year anniversary of the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001. Biden is seeking to move on from the long conflict in Afghanistan in order to refocus American foreign policy and address the challenges posed by geopolitical adversaries like China and Russia. However, this paper will examine how the U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan might instead damage the U.S. position in the global competition between the United States and Russia. Under Russian President Vladimir Putin, Russia has aggressively tried to undermine the U.S. on multiple occasions such as its interference in the 2016 U.S. Presidential Election. Accordingly, this paper will analyze how Russia might exploit the American withdrawal in Afghanistan through efforts to subvert or undermine the status of the U.S. as a great power ("great power subversion"), particularly if the U.S. withdrawal can be characterized as an abandonment of the Afghan people to the Taliban or otherwise cast in a negative light. Under such circumstances, Russia would have the opportunity to launch a two-pronged propaganda campaign to attack U.S. credibility abroad and promote isolationism in the U.S. This paper will draw comparisons to the U.S. withdrawal from Vietnam and also consider Russia's recent malign influence propaganda efforts against the U.S.

Background

For almost 20 years, the U.S. and its NATO allies have been embroiled in armed conflict in Afghanistan. The War in Afghanistan has resulted in the deaths of 2,442 U.S. troops and spending costs of over \$815.7 billion according to the U.S. Department of Defense.¹ Despite these enormous costs, by 2017, the Taliban had rebounded to controlling almost a third of

Afghanistan.² In late 2018, the Trump administration began US-Taliban Peace Talks to withdraw U.S. forces. With Biden's decision to unilaterally withdraw remaining U.S. forces, the Taliban is generally expected to resume control of Afghanistan once the U.S. and NATO withdrawal is complete. If that occurs, there is little hope that the Taliban would preserve a democratic government, the Afghan constitution or advances in women's rights. Afghanistan is on the verge of tragedy.

As of the beginning of July 2021, the U.S. has completed more than 90% of its withdrawal from Afghanistan.³ Meanwhile, the Taliban have been on the offensive and have seized district after district.⁴ The U.S. withdrawal has had a demoralizing effect on Afghan security forces. Most government forces have fled or surrendered to the Taliban. A recent U.S. intelligence assessment stated that the Afghan government could fall within six to twelve months to the Taliban.⁵ The security situation is deteriorating at an alarming rate. In one week alone, the Taliban were able to seize 10 districts.⁶ It is likely the Taliban will take over as it encircles cities closer and closer to Kabul. Recently, General Austin Scott Miller, the last U.S. commander for the US-led mission in Afghanistan, stated there could even be civil war after the U.S. withdrawal.⁷

The United States is not the first great power to struggle in Afghanistan. The country has been described as "the graveyard of empires."⁸ The "Great Game" was the great power competition between Great Britain and Russia to expand their spheres of influence in greater Eurasia in the 19th Century.⁹ The British, fearing Russian encroachment into British India, fought the First Anglo-Afghan War and the Second Anglo-Afghan War to keep Afghanistan as a buffer. However, these efforts were costly and ultimately the British lost control of the territory.¹⁰ Similarly, the Soviet Union faced a costly 10-year war when it invaded Afghanistan

in 1979 to install a pro-Soviet government. By the end, the Soviet Union had lost over 13,000 troops and was forced into a demoralizing retreat.¹¹ The Soviet withdrawal had far reaching damaging effects. The invasion contributed to the Soviet Union's ultimate disintegration with its great financial costs and unpopularity with the Soviet public. The U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan also has the potential of far reaching effects both at home and abroad.

Russian interests in Afghanistan today are grounded in its revanchist foreign policy and its security interests. Afghanistan borders the Central Asian nations of Uzbekistan, Tajikistan and Turkmenistan. These former Soviet republics are part of Russia's Near Abroad and Russia seeks to maintain influence over these states. Russia believes Afghanistan's stability will affect its control over Central Asia and views the Afghan border as a vital strategic interest.¹² Russia also views the security of Central Asia as part of its own security interests. Particularly, Russia is concerned about the threat of terrorism spreading from Afghanistan into Central Asia and then parts of Russia. Northern Afghanistan is currently a refuge to the Islamic State of Khorasan (ISK), a branch of the Islamic State. The terrorist group currently attracts fighters from Tajikistan and Uzbekistan.¹³ However, Russia particularly fears ISK and the greater Islamic State's appeal to Muslims in the Northern Caucasus region. Although domestically Russia designates the Taliban as a terrorist organization, it views the Taliban as a force that is better able to fight ISK than Afghan security forces.¹⁴ Russia has developed relations with the Taliban due to Russian security concerns as well as its desire to increase Russian influence in Afghan domestic affairs. Infamously, in 2020, U.S. intelligence services assessed that Russia had allegedly offered bounties to the Taliban for killing U.S. and coalition forces.¹⁵ The threat of narcotics is another area of Russian security interest in Afghanistan. Russia recognizes Afghanistan as a hub for drug trafficking and the source of many of the illegal narcotics in Russia such as opium. It believes the

current Afghan government and the U.S. have not done enough to address Afghanistan's role in drug trafficking. Russia has military bases in all three Central Asian countries on the border with Afghanistan and currently works with Tajik military forces to conduct counter narcotics operations.¹⁶

Beyond Central Asia, Russia believes Afghanistan's stability also affects its wider policy in the Greater Middle East.¹⁷ It seeks greater influence in the Gulf, the Levant, North Africa and South Asia through Afghanistan.¹⁸ Russia has already attempted to gain a role in Afghanistan and thereby increase its global influence by hosting the Intra-Afghanistan Dialogue in 2019 and a peace conference this year with delegations from surrounding nations. Russia's current foreign policy goals are to restore its former spheres of influence and status on the world stage. Russia contends that Afghanistan has been used for Western expansion into the wider Central Asian region.¹⁹ It views its role in Afghanistan as an opportunity to diminish the United States' influence and role in the world.

Past and Ongoing Russian Malign Influence Propaganda Efforts Against the U.S.

This section will discuss past and ongoing Russian anti-U.S. malign influence propaganda efforts by Russia for the purpose of considering how Russia might exploit the situation in Afghanistan. Although not directly aimed at achieving great power subversion, the most notorious example of Russian malign influence against the United States is Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. Presidential Election. In 2014, Russia began its efforts to influence the election with the goal of helping elect presidential candidate Donald Trump. The Russian Internet Research Agency (IRA) created its own troll farm, which made fake accounts on social media platforms like Facebook and Twitter.²⁰ Through these fake accounts, the IRA and freelance workers posted about divisive issues and encouraged Americans to look at false news

sites.²¹ Russia had the IRA use fake accounts to stage Trump rallies and create fake organizations on social media to further influence voters such as one named Black Lives Issues that called for African Americans to not vote.²² It additionally had the IRA buy political ads to attack and spread false information about opposing candidate Hillary Clinton.²³ Russia also had its military intelligence agency, the GRU, hack the Clinton Campaign, the Democratic Congressional Campaign Committee and the Democratic National Convention.²⁴ GRU agents under the pen name Guccifer 2.0 then uploaded damaging, personal emails to the platform WikiLeaks to further persuade American voters.²⁵ Russia has continued to apply these subversion tactics to sow division among Americans. This year, social media researchers uncovered a six-year long Russian information operation called Secondary Infektion that spread pro-Russian propaganda around the world, impersonated U.S. officials and promoted disinformation about the 2020 U.S. election.²⁶ In addition, this year, Facebook also released a report that found Russia had "disinformation campaigns in more than 50 countries since 2017."²⁷

An instructive example of Russian malign influence propaganda efforts aimed at great power subversion against the U.S. is that of the tactics Russia has employed in Syria. Russia currently has two prominent media outlets *RT Arabic* and *Sputnik* that promote Russia's narratives to Arab speaking audiences.²⁸ *RT Arabic* is concerning because of its popularity in the Middle East. According to a 2015 survey, *RT Arabic* was among the top three most watched news channels in six Arab countries.²⁹ Through these media outlets, Russia has been able to project its own narrative of the Syrian Civil War. It has used these outlets to spread news stories that blame Syrian rebel forces for chemical weapon attacks on Syrian civilians instead of the Assad regime.³⁰ Russia has also used its media outlets to promote the narrative that the U.S. is an occupying power in the Middle East. For example, Russian media outlets have spread news

stories claiming that U.S. forces were illegally deployed in Syria to seize oil fields.³¹ In addition to its media outlets, Russia's IRA has also used troll campaigns on social media platforms to promote anti-U.S. sentiment and false stories about the U.S. such as its ties to terrorist organizations or its role in a chemical weapons attack on civilians.³² Russia's malign influence propaganda efforts could explain the shift in Middle Eastern mindsets against the US. In 2017, the Pew Research Center conducted a survey among 5 Middle Eastern countries with 6,204 respondents.³³ In the survey, on average across all countries 35% responded they had a favorable view of Russia while only 27% responded they believed the U.S. was a force for good.³⁴ Although close in number, it is interesting Russia was higher than the U.S. and could speak to the success of Russia's efforts at great power subversion.

Russia has also used propaganda on Russian-sponsored media outlets to promote itself as the de facto leader and great power in Syria. After the U.S. withdrawal from Syria in 2019, Russian special forces and mercenaries occupied former U.S. military bases.³⁵ Images and reporting of the takeover were spread across Russian sponsored media outlets. In response, a NATO military official remarked, "This footage will play on endless repeat, not just around Russian state media. The notion that 'Americans fled Syria leaving behind perfect military bases for the Russians' will also receive massive play around the Middle East as Putin makes the case that he's now the real superpower in the region."³⁶ Russian news outlets such as *RT Arabic* also exploited the U.S. withdrawal from Syria by spreading images of Kurdish civilians pelting rocks and other objects at withdrawing U.S. forces.³⁷ Through these stories, Russia sought to reinforce the idea the U.S. betrayed its Kurdish allies in order to portray the U.S. as an unreliable partner. It is important to consider these tactics when thinking about how Russia might try to improve its

standing in the Middle East after the U.S. withdraws from Afghanistan and how Russia could portray the withdrawal as yet another U.S. betrayal.

Another area of Russian anti-U.S. great power subversion efforts is the ongoing Russian propaganda within Europe to sow division among the West and promote Russia's image. Russia has promoted an ongoing false narrative that the United States is "dangerous" in nations where U.S. troops are currently deployed.³⁸ For example, in Poland, Russia has tried to promote this narrative on its media outlets by creating false stories about the criminal behavior of U.S. soldiers or sensationalizing road incidents.³⁹ It has also created fake accounts on social media platforms to steer the Polish national discussion or fuel animosity among Poles with the U.S.⁴⁰ Russia has used its media outlets to falsely portray European opinion on the U.S. For example, it utilized a report published by the European Council on Foreign Relations to promote the false notion Russia had significant recognition in Europe as a partner and could surpass America.⁴¹ However, although 35% of respondents answered that Russia is a "necessary partner," the original report made it clear Europeans did not view Russia as an ally and the U.S. was significantly more popular among respondents from across Europe.⁴² Russia might seek to use the "abandonment" of Afghanistan to further its narrative that the U.S. is "dangerous" and create domestic sentiment within ally nations to work with the U.S. less.

Possible Russian Propaganda Attacks on U.S. Credibility Abroad

The following section will discuss how the U.S. withdrawal in Afghanistan could be exploited by Russia to attack U.S. credibility. The Trump Presidency harmed America's global image by creating long term distrust and fear about American commitment. Even with the election of Joe Biden, U.S. credibility has not fully recovered. There is still widespread belief among nations that the United States does not consider other nations' interests.⁴³ A poorly

executed U.S. withdrawal that abandons Afghanistan to a humanitarian crisis and the Taliban's violent take over and oppressive rule could reinforce this sentiment and be exploited by Russia to further attack U.S. credibility. Current Russian propaganda narratives could be expanded to increase distrust in the U.S. and promote Russia as a global leader.

The nation of Afghanistan is at the crossroads of three regions: South Asia, Central Asia and the Middle East. Geography poses unique opportunities for Russia to exploit an American withdrawal. Through greater power subversion, Russia has the opportunity to attack U.S. credibility in multiple theaters. Russia has already been laying the groundwork in the Middle East to discredit the United States and its intentions in order to increase difficulty for the U.S. to remain in the region after its withdrawal. Russia has both through official commentary, sponsored media outlets and social media accounts promoted the idea that the U.S. has ties to extremist groups including the Islamic state.⁴⁴ Russia has done this to support the narrative that the U.S. uses the threat of terrorism as a disguise for its own ambitions and a "neo-colonial agenda."45 Although seemingly far-fetched, Russia could portray American counterterrorism efforts as simply U.S. expansionism and try to disincentivize surrounding nations from working with the U.S. It is important to consider how the Islamic State emerged after the Iraq War and how the U.S. involved itself in both Syria and Afghanistan for counterterrorism reasons. Although the U.S. intervened in Iraq and Syria with good intentions, its departure left these populations with no long term improvement. Afghanistan now faces the same fate.

Another current Russian narrative on Russian media outlets is that the problems in the Middle East are the fault of the West, particularly the United States.⁴⁶ Russia could reinforce this anti-US sentiment and the ongoing narrative of "American decline" among Middle Eastern audiences and other surrounding audiences by sensationalizing Afghanistan's deteriorating

security situation. Greater instability in Afghanistan after the U.S. withdrawal and greater lack of U.S. leadership would provide Russia with more material to employ. Russia's propaganda could be particularly damaging if the U.S. were to withdraw dishonorably and forsake the region entirely. The U.S. would appear as an unreliable partner to other governments if it simply abandoned the Afghan government to handle the transition and fall at the mercy of the Taliban. Russia has already promoted the notion to surrounding nations in the region the U.S. acts only on its terms. For instance, after promising peace talks between U.S. Special Envoy Zalmay Khalilzad and the Taliban leadership, Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov used the Russian subversion tactic of amplifying existing uncertainty in his remarks. He claimed, "countries of the region, who are far from indifferent to what will happen to Afghanistan, remain in the dark about what plans our American partners may be developing."47 This statement again plays into the narrative that the U.S. is "dangerous" but also the U.S. acts only for itself and a "neo-colonial agenda." The U.S. would also look like a poor ally if it abandoned the Afghans who helped the U.S. to the Taliban's retribution. Russia could portray such a tragedy with a sense of betrayal similar to that of the Syrian Kurds after the U.S. withdrawal from Syria and spread news stories of the Taliban's massacre. Furthermore, if the U.S. were to not follow through on enforcing negotiated commitments and terms of the peace deal, U.S. credibility would also decline. Russia could expand outside one target region and more effectively attack U.S. credibility by using Afghanistan as another example of the U.S. permitting instability in the world.

Besides theaters where Russia is seeking a greater role, there is also a risk of Russia attacking U.S. credibility among our allies. Russia has been conducting ongoing subversion with propaganda and disinformation campaigns attacking NATO and the United States within its ally nations. Russia has promoted narratives characterizing the U.S. as "dangerous" and an

"occupying power" in ally nations.⁴⁸ It has also spread the narrative that NATO is a "cover for U.S. imperialism" and members are "subservient" to a U.S. agenda.⁴⁹ This narrative could be applied to Afghanistan given the U.S. involved NATO allies in an "endless war" and then the U.S. made the decision to pull out on its own. Depending on how the U.S. includes its NATO allies in Afghanistan's transition and U.S. involvement in the region moving forward, Russia could influence whether the U.S. is perceived as a reliable partner. The U.S. must account for NATO forces also stationed in Afghanistan and NATO allies' concerns about Afghanistan after the U.S. coalition leaves. If the U.S. does not consult or include NATO in its plans, Russia could have greater receptivity to its propaganda in European theaters. It would be able to portray the U.S. as a "dangerous" partner and decrease U.S. credibility among its allies. This could intensify fears in the international community that resulted from the actions of the Trump administration. Russia could further the belief the U.S. acts out of its own interests with little regard for those of other nations. The impact of Russian subversion could be reduced willingness among European allies to work with the U.S. in the future out of fear of being dragged into another costly but ultimately fruitless war.

Possible Russian Propaganda Threats to the American Public

This section will look at U.S. domestic vulnerabilities that Russia could exploit to further great power subversion against the United States. Russia could attack U.S. credibility not just through subversion in global theaters, but also by promoting American isolationism to U.S. audiences. Before the World Wars, the U.S. had a generally isolationist foreign policy. It was only after World War II that the U.S. assumed a greater role in the world. Since this shift, there has been a historic pattern of the U.S. becoming more involved in the world after victories like the end of WWII and the Cold War. Conversely, the U.S. reverted to greater isolationism after its

defeat in the Vietnam War. The U.S. still has isolationist tendencies that could be exploited by Russia to weaken public support for American commitment to global engagement.

American withdrawal from Afghanistan has the potential of being portrayed in a similar manner to Vietnam to American audiences. Even with fewer casualties, the War in Afghanistan's drawn out nature and ultimate losing outcome could evoke the same sentiment among the American public, as with the Vietnam War, that American lives were wasted. Russia would likely seek to emphasize this comparison in order to inspire the same subsequent isolationist sentiment in the American public after Vietnam.

It is important to note that receptivity among American audiences to Russian propaganda regarding Afghanistan might be high given current American views surrounding U.S. involvement in Afghanistan. The Pew Research Center compiled survey responses of Americans regarding the War in Afghanistan from 2006 to 2018. The number of Americans who responded that the U.S. made the wrong decision in using military force in Afghanistan increased overtime to 39% while those who responded that it was the right decision dropped to 45%.⁵⁰ In addition, more Americans overtime responded that they believed the U.S. had mostly failed in achieving its goals in Afghanistan than those who responded the U.S. had mostly succeeded.⁵¹ Even worse, another survey by the Pew Research Center in 2019 found that 59% of Americans responded that the war in Afghanistan was not worth fighting.⁵² Looking at this landscape, it would not be hard for Russia to promote the idea that the U.S. should not have gone into Afghanistan in the first place. By sensationalizing the Taliban's violence and the undoing of all progress in Afghanistan, it would be easy for Russia to promote the narrative that the War in Afghanistan was a waste of resources and lives like the Vietnam War. Russia could support the sentiment that the U.S. should not involve itself in foreign intervention in the future thus promoting isolationism.

Both Pew Research Center surveys also showed how responses tended to reflect party affiliation upon further inquiry with gaps between Democrats and Republican answers. These results reveal another possibility for Russia to attack U.S. credibility: political division. Even with policy differences between parties, U.S. foreign policy was historically bipartisan and democracies like the U.S. were perceived as reliable given the need for legislative and executive agreement. However, political polarization in the U.S. has disrupted this credibility. With increasing toxic partisanship, there is a lack of the consensus in Congress needed to ratify international treaties.⁵³ It is for this reason that in recent years administrations have shifted to executive agreements or political commitments rather than approval by Congress.⁵⁴ The problem with an executive agreement or a political commitment is that it can be easily undone by another administration, giving U.S. allies and the international community little sense of security.⁵⁵ If unrealized before, the Trump administration showed how the U.S. could easily back out of long term commitments with its withdrawal from the Paris Climate Accords and the Iranian Nuclear Deal. It is simply up to the U.S. electorate which has become increasingly polarized and in the case of the right, Trumpist or isolationist. America's current state provides Russia not only with the opportunity to promote isolationism, but more political division. Besides reinforcing the notion Afghanistan was a waste of resources and lives, Russia could also use previous tactics such as online bots to incite arguments and sow division. It could then use American instability at home to promote the narrative of "American decline" abroad. American isolationism was tapped into by former U.S. President Donald Trump in his rhetoric and helped to secure his election in 2016. Fear that "Trumpism" might return every four years has limited the full recovery of U.S. credibility in the world. There is now a lack of certainty that each U.S. administration will honor a prior U.S. administration's international commitments. Nations are

now wary of fully believing the U.S. given its domestic restraints and these circumstances provide Russia an opportunity to increase its influence.

In addition to promoting political division and isolationism in the general American public, Russia could specifically target U.S. veterans with propaganda regarding Afghanistan. Russia has already targeted U.S. veterans. According to a 2019 report by the Vietnam Veterans of America, Russia's Internet Research Agency purchased at least 113 online ads targeting U.S. veterans and followers of U.S. veterans advocacy groups.⁵⁶ Russia has created fake veteran pages on platforms such as Facebook with notable followings such as "Being Patriotic," which at its peak had 200,000 followers, and "Veterans of Vietnam," which has 160,000 followers.⁵⁷ It has been using logos and names similar to real veteran service organizations across social media platforms.⁵⁸ According to the chief investigator of that report, Kristofer Goldsmith, one big reason Russia targets veterans is because they are more likely to participate in democracy like voting and running for office.⁵⁹ A recurring narrative Russia seeks to promote is that the U.S. government does not care about veterans. It has already tried to promote this narrative with the situation in Afghanistan. For example, Russia has produced new stories on its platforms stating the U.S. holding peace negotiations with the Taliban shows complete disregard for the sacrifices of American servicemembers.⁶⁰ Worryingly, there is already a sentiment after 20 years in Afghanistan among those in uniform that there was little reason for the U.S. to be in Afghanistan in the first place. According to a Pew Research Center survey conducted in 2019, 58% of veterans answered that the war in Afghanistan was not worth fighting.⁶¹ Russia could exploit this sentiment further through its pre-established social media ecosystem. Russia could especially promote the idea that the U.S. should have never been in Afghanistan if the U.S. leaves without honor and create support for isolationism among regular voters.

Besides the impact on future collaboration with the United States, the U.S. abandoning its allies in Afghanistan also impacts the perception of the war to American veterans. Some of the biggest advocates for Afghans who helped the U.S. are U.S. veteran organizations. For instance, in May, the organization Veterans for American Ideals led 15 other veteran organizations in authoring a letter to President Biden urging him to evacuate 17,000 Afghans under the Special Immigrant Visa program.⁶² It is a strong belief in the veteran community that those who served alongside our troops such as interpreters should not be left behind and treated with honor. Russia could present a strong case to the veteran community with images of the Taliban's atrocities after the U.S. departure. It would be able to convey the narrative that the U.S. left dishonorably and that all the progress that had been accomplished was now lost and casualties were for nothing. Leaving America's allies in Afghanistan would be reminiscent of the betrayal that occurred during the U.S. withdrawal from Vietnam. Congress voted against allowing for the additional evacuation of South Vietnamese by American troops.⁶³ It was the shaming images of South Vietnamese crowds helplessly trying to get in overloaded helicopters at the U.S. embassy that spurred Congress to act afterward.⁶⁴ However, for many, it was too late and a similar spread of shaming images could easily be generated in Afghanistan for Russia's use.

Feelings of dishonor and feelings of disregard from the U.S. government are narratives that have also been successful in radicalizing U.S. veterans. It is important to note that veterans are also targets of white extremism. 20% of those convicted in participating in the Capitol Riots have served in the military.⁶⁵ Although there are no official links to Russia and white extremism online, Russia perhaps might use its propaganda to promote radicalism with hopes of further destabilizing the United States beyond political polarization. Afghanistan poses unique

challenges with the growing threat of domestic terrorism. At the minimum, the withdrawal could be used by Russia to sow distrust between the veteran community and the U.S. government.

Conclusion

The U.S. withdrawal from Afghanistan could easily be exploited by Russia to decrease U.S. credibility and potentially even U.S. presence in the world. Russia has the media ecosystem and past experience to launch a two-pronged attack on global and U.S. audiences. The U.S. should expect waves of Russian propaganda on state sponsored news sites and social media platforms capitalizing on the deteriorating situation in Afghanistan as the Taliban takes over. However, the U.S. cannot counter-message Russian propaganda with lies. It is therefore imperative that the U.S. must leave Afghanistan with honor to have a chance at defeating potential Russian malign influence narratives. The U.S. can start by honoring its commitments to Afghanistan by evacuating the Afghans who helped the U.S. before all troops are gone and they are left for the Taliban. The U.S. must also consider how it plans to remain in the greater region and work with NATO allies on a continuing presence. The U.S. likes to view itself as U.S. General James Mattis put, "No better friend, no worse enemy." Whether or not this perception is true will be seen in Afghanistan by how the U.S. withdrawal is viewed by the world and how it is portrayed by Russia. A tragic withdrawal from Afghanistan is not just a tragedy, but could have far reaching effects from how it will impact the American public and U.S. allies to providing Russia another opportunity to undermine the U.S.

¹Debre, Isabel. "Counting the Costs of America's 20-Year War in Afghanistan." *AP NEWS*, Associated Press, 30 Apr. 2021, apnews.com/article/asia-pacific-afghanistan-middle-east-business-5e850e5149ea0a3907cac2f282878dd5.

²"Timeline: U.S. War in Afghanistan." *Council on Foreign Relations*, Council on Foreign Relations, www.cfr.org/timeline/us-war-afghanistan.

³Macias, Amanda. "U.S. Withdrawal from Afghanistan Is More than 90% Complete, Pentagon Says." *CNBC*, CNBC, 6 July 2021, www.cnbc.com/2021/07/06/us-withdrawal-from-afghanistan-is-more-than-90percent-complete.html.

⁴Gardner, Frank. "Afghanistan Withdrawal Stokes Fears of Al-Qaeda Comeback." *BBC News*, BBC, 6 July 2021, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57738731.

⁵ Lamothe, Dan, and Shane Harris. "Afghan Government Could Fall within Six Months of U.S. Military Withdrawal, New Intelligence Assessment Says." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 24 June 2021, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/afghan-government-could-fall-within-six-months-of-us-military-withdrawal-new-intelligence-assessment-says/2021/06/24/42375b14-d52c-11eb-baed-4abcfa380a17_story.html.

⁶Faiez, Rahim. "Taliban Take Districts in NE Afghanistan from Fleeing Troops." *AP NEWS*, Associated Press, 4 July 2021, apnews.com/article/joe-biden-taliban-afghanistan-a554e1731c767b5ffaf09fb98c81bc7e.

⁷Doucet, Lyse. "Afghanistan: US Military 'Days Away' from Completing Pull-Out." *BBC News*, BBC, 30 June 2021, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57659927.

⁸Pillalamarri, Akhilesh. "Why Is Afghanistan the 'Graveyard of Empires'?" – *The Diplomat*, Trans-Asia Inc., 30 June 2017, thediplomat.com/2017/06/why-is-afghanistan-the-graveyard-of-empires/.

⁹Smith, Cynthia. "Story Map Cascade." *Library of Congress*, Library of Congress, www.loc.gov/ghe/cascade/index.html?appid=a0930b1f4e424987ba68c28880f088ea.

¹⁰Smith, Cynthia. "Story Map Cascade." *Library of Congress*, Library of Congress, www.loc.gov/ghe/cascade/index.html?appid=a0930b1f4e424987ba68c28880f088ea.

¹¹Artemy Kalinovsky, Sergey Radchenko. "Perspective | Why Russia No Longer Regrets Its Invasion of Afghanistan." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 15 Feb. 2019, www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2019/02/15/why-russia-no-longer-regrets-its-invasion-afghanistan.

¹²Lewis, David G. "Return to Kabul? Russian Policy in Afghanistan." *George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies*, George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies, June 2020, www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/return-kabul-russian-policy-afghanistan-0.

¹³Pannier, Bruce. "Will Central Asia Host U.S. Military Forces Once Again?" *RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty*, RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, 23 Apr. 2021, www.rferl.org/a/u-smilitary-bases-in-central-asia-part-two-/31219781.html.

¹⁴"Russian Aims in Afghanistan." *The Cipher Brief*, the Cipher Brief, 9 July 2020, <u>www.thecipherbrief.com/russian-aims-in-afghanistan</u>; Lewis, David G. "Return to Kabul? Russian Policy in Afghanistan." *George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies*, George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies, June 2020, www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/returnkabul-russian-policy-afghanistan-0.

¹⁵Ellen Nakashima, Karen DeYoung. "Russian Bounties to Taliban-Linked Militants Resulted in Deaths of U.S. Troops, According to Intelligence Assessments." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 29 June 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/russian-bounties-to-taliban-linked-militants-resulted-in-deaths-of-us-troops-according-to-intelligence-assessments/2020/06/28/74ffaec2-b96a-11ea-80b9-40ece9a701dc_story.html.

¹⁶Pannier, Bruce. "Will Central Asia Host U.S. Military Forces Once Again?" *RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty*, RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, 23 Apr. 2021, www.rferl.org/a/u-s-military-bases-in-central-asia-part-two-/31219781.html.

¹⁷Mankoff, Jeffrey. "For Washington, Russia Makes Afghanistan Mess Even Messier." *Russia Matters*, Harvard Kennedy School's Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, 14 June 2017, russiamatters.org/analysis/washington-russia-makes-afghanistan-mess-even-messier.

¹⁸Mankoff, Jeffrey. "For Washington, Russia Makes Afghanistan Mess Even Messier." *Russia Matters*, Harvard Kennedy School's Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, 14 June 2017, russiamatters.org/analysis/washington-russia-makes-afghanistan-mess-even-messier.

¹⁹Lewis, David G. "Return to Kabul? Russian Policy in Afghanistan." *George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies*, George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies, June 2020, www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/return-kabul-russian-policy-afghanistan-0.

²⁰Rabinowitz, Dorothy. "Agents of Chaos' Review: Russian Meddling Exposed." *The Wall Street Journal*, Dow Jones & Company, 17 Sept. 2020, www.wsj.com/articles/agents-of-chaos-review-russian-meddling-exposed-11600378544.

²¹Abrams, Abigail. "Here's What We Know So Far About Russia's 2016 Meddling." *Time*, Time Inc., 18 Apr. 2019, time.com/5565991/russia-influence-2016-election/.

²²Rabinowitz, Dorothy. "Agents of Chaos' Review: Russian Meddling Exposed." *The Wall Street Journal*, Dow Jones & Company, 17 Sept. 2020, www.wsj.com/articles/agents-of-chaos-review-russian-meddling-exposed-11600378544.

²³Abrams, Abigail. "Here's What We Know So Far About Russia's 2016 Meddling." *Time*, Time Inc., 18 Apr. 2019, time.com/5565991/russia-influence-2016-election/.

²⁴Abrams, Abigail. "Here's What We Know So Far About Russia's 2016 Meddling." *Time*, Time Inc., 18 Apr. 2019, time.com/5565991/russia-influence-2016-election/.

²⁵Abrams, Abigail. "Here's What We Know So Far About Russia's 2016 Meddling." *Time*, Time Inc., 18 Apr. 2019, time.com/5565991/russia-influence-2016-election/.

²⁶Allyn, Bobby. "Study Exposes Russia Disinformation Campaign That Operated In The Shadows For 6 Years." NPR, National Public Radio, Inc., 16 June 2020, www.npr.org/2020/06/16/878169027/studyexposes-russia-disinformation-campaign-that-operated-in-the-shadows-for-6-.

²⁷Lardieri, Alexa. "Russia Still Largest Driver of Disinformation on Social Media, Facebook Report Finds | Politics | US News." *U.S. News & World Report*, U.S. News & World Report, L.P., 26 May 2021, www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2021-05-26/russia-still-largest-driver-of-disinformation-on-socialmedia-facebook-report-finds.

²⁸Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.

²⁹Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.

³⁰Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.

³¹Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.

³²Alami, Mona. "Russia's Disinformation Campaign Has Changed How We See Syria." *Atlantic Council*, Atlantic Council, 4 Sept. 2018, www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/syriasource/russia-s-disinformation-campaign-has-changed-how-we-see-syria/.

³³Turak, Natasha. "US Viewed Less Positively than Russia across Five Middle Eastern Countries, Survey Finds." *CNBC*, NBCUniversal News Group, 19 Dec. 2017, www.cnbc.com/2017/12/11/us-and-iran-viewed-less-positively-than-russia-across-five-middle-eastern-countries-pew-survey-finds.html.

³⁴Turak, Natasha. "US Viewed Less Positively than Russia across Five Middle Eastern Countries, Survey Finds." *CNBC*, NBCUniversal News Group, 19 Dec. 2017, www.cnbc.com/2017/12/11/us-and-iran-viewed-less-positively-than-russia-across-five-middle-eastern-countries-pew-survey-finds.html.

³⁵Prothero, Mitch. "US Troops and Their Allies Feel Humiliated after Abandoning Their Bases in Syria to Be Taken over by Gleeful Russians." *Business Insider*, Insider Inc., 16 Oct. 2019, www.businessinsider.com/us-troops-humiliated-abandoned-bases-syria-russians-2019-10.

³⁶Prothero, Mitch. "US Troops and Their Allies Feel Humiliated after Abandoning Their Bases in Syria to Be Taken over by Gleeful Russians." *Business Insider*, Insider Inc., 16 Oct. 2019, www.businessinsider.com/us-troops-humiliated-abandoned-bases-syria-russians-2019-10.

³⁷Intel Brief. "Russia Reaps Benefits of U.S. Withdrawal." *The Cipher Brief*, The Cipher Brief, www.thecipherbrief.com/column_article/russia-reaps-benefits-of-u-s-withdrawal.

³⁸Spokesman for Poland's Minister-Special Services Coordinator, "Strategic Alliance under Russian Attack -Służby Specjalne - Portal Gov.pl." *Służby Specjalne*, Government of Poland, 12 May 2021, www.gov.pl/web/sluzby-specjalne/strategic-alliance-under-russian-attack.

³⁹Spokesman for Poland's Minister-Special Services Coordinator, "Strategic Alliance under Russian Attack -Służby Specjalne - Portal Gov.pl." *Służby Specjalne*, Government of Poland, 12 May 2021, www.gov.pl/web/sluzby-specjalne/strategic-alliance-under-russian-attack.

⁴⁰Spokesman for Poland's Minister-Special Services Coordinator, "Strategic Alliance under Russian Attack -Służby Specjalne - Portal Gov.pl." *Służby Specjalne*, Government of Poland, 12 May 2021, www.gov.pl/web/sluzby-specjalne/strategic-alliance-under-russian-attack.

⁴¹"Most EU Citizens See Russia as an Ally or a Partner, Rather than a Rival or an Adversary, New Narrative-Busting Polling Reveals." RT International, ANO "TV-Novosti," Government of the Russian Federation, 10 June 2021, www.rt.com/russia/526225-eu-partner-rival-polling/.

⁴²Puglierin, Jana, and Susi Dennison. "Crisis of Confidence: How Europeans See Their Place in the World." ECFR, The European Council on Foreign Relations, 9 June 2021, ecfr.eu/publication/crisis-of-confidence-how-europeans-see-their-place-in-the-world/?fbclid=IwAR0B1hunL2rBiOBy6lVonnXIKUsFRSMT3WaBOv_ofbX4duT1KOX31-MM6kc.

⁴³Wike, Richard. "The World Hasn't Given Up on America." *Foreign Affairs*, The Council on Foreign Relations, 10 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-06-10/world-hasnt-given-america.

⁴⁴Ramani, Samuel. "Russia Is Winning the Information War in Afghanistan." *Foreign Policy*, The Slate Group, LLC, 5 Aug. 2020, foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/05/russia-is-winning-the-information-war-in-afghanistan/.

⁴⁵Ramani, Samuel. "Russia Is Winning the Information War in Afghanistan." *Foreign Policy*, The Slate Group, LLC, 5 Aug. 2020, foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/05/russia-is-winning-the-information-war-in-afghanistan/.

⁴⁶Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.

⁴⁷"Сергей Лавров: Переговоры Между США и 'Талибаном' Вызывают Обеспокоенность у Стран Региона." *Афганистан.Ру*, Government of the Russian Federation, 5 Feb. 2019, afghanistan.ru/doc/126588.html.

⁴⁸Spokesman for Poland's Minister-Special Services Coordinator, "Strategic Alliance under Russian Attack -Służby Specjalne - Portal Gov.pl." *Służby Specjalne*, Government of Poland, 12 May 2021, www.gov.pl/web/sluzby-specjalne/strategic-alliance-under-russian-attack.

⁴⁹Bugajski See auth, Janusz. "Moscow's Anti-NATO Deception." *CEPA*, Center for Education Policy Analysis, Stanford Graduate School of Education, 23 Aug. 2020, cepa.org/moscows-anti-nato-deception/.

⁵⁰Oliphant, J. Baxter. "More Say US Has Failed than Succeeded in Afghanistan War." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 31 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/10/05/after-17-years-of-war-in-afghanistan-more-say-u-s-has-failed-than-succeeded-in-achieving-its-goals/.

⁵¹Oliphant, J. Baxter. "More Say US Has Failed than Succeeded in Afghanistan War." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 31 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/10/05/after-17-years-of-war-in-afghanistan-more-say-u-s-has-failed-than-succeeded-in-achieving-its-goals/.

⁵²Igielnik, Ruth, and Kim Parker. "Majorities of U.S. Veterans, Public Say the Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan Were Not Worth Fighting." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 30 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/07/10/majorities-of-u-s-veterans-public-say-the-wars-in-iraq-and-afghanistan-were-not-worth-fighting/.

⁵³Myrick, Rachel. "America Is Back-but for How Long?" *Foreign Affairs*, The Council on Foreign Relations, 14 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-06-14/america-back-how-long?utm_medium=newsletters&utm_source=fatoday&utm_campaign=A+Measure+Short+of+War&utm_content=20210624&utm_term=FA+Today+-+112017.

⁵⁴Myrick, Rachel. "America Is Back-but for How Long?" *Foreign Affairs*, The Council on Foreign Relations, 14 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-06-14/america-back-how-long?utm_medium=newsletters&utm_source=fatoday&utm_campaign=A+Measure+Short+of+War&utm_content=20210624&utm_term=FA+Today+-+112017.

⁵⁵Myrick, Rachel. "America Is Back-but for How Long?" *Foreign Affairs*, The Council on Foreign Relations, 14 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-06-14/america-back-how-long?utm_medium=newsletters&utm_source=fatoday&utm_campaign=A+Measure+Short+of+War&utm_content=20210624&utm_term=FA+Today++112017.

⁵⁶Horton, Alex. "Russian Trolls Are Targeting American Veterans, and Trump's Government Isn't Helping, Group Says." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 7 Jan. 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/national-

security/2020/01/07/russian-trolls-are-targeting-american-veterans-trumps-government-isnt-helping-group-says/.

⁵⁷Goldsmith, Kristofer. "An Investigation Into Foreign Entities Who Are Targeting Servicemembers and Veterans Online." *Vietnam Veterans of America*, Vietnam Veterans of America, 17 Sept. 2019, vva.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/VVA-Investigation.pdf.

⁵⁸Goldsmith, Kristofer. "An Investigation Into Foreign Entities Who Are Targeting Servicemembers and Veterans Online." *Vietnam Veterans of America*, Vietnam Veterans of America, 17 Sept. 2019, vva.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/VVA-Investigation.pdf.

⁵⁹Horton, Alex. "Russian Trolls Are Targeting American Veterans, and Trump's Government Isn't Helping, Group Says." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 7 Jan. 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2020/01/07/russian-trolls-are-targeting-american-veterans-trumps-government-isnt-helping-group-says/.

⁶⁰Spaulding, Suzanne, Devi Nair, Alexandra Huber and Jason Gresh. "Why the Kremlin Targets Veterans." *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 8 Nov. 2019, www.csis.org/analysis/why-kremlin-targets-veterans.

⁶¹Igielnik, Ruth, and Kim Parker. "Majorities of U.S. Veterans, Public Say the Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan Were Not Worth Fighting." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 30 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/07/10/majorities-of-u-s-veterans-public-say-the-wars-in-iraq-and-afghanistan-were-not-worth-fighting/.

⁶²Veterans for American Ideals, et al. "Letter: Veteran-Led Organizations Call on the President to Evacuate SIVs from Afghanistan." *Human Rights First*, Human Rights First, 10 May 2021, www.humanrightsfirst.org/resource/letter-veteran-led-organizations-call-president-evacuate-sivs-afghanistan.

⁶³Packer, George. "A Debt of Honor." *The Atlantic*, Atlantic Media Company, 26 Mar. 2021, amp.theatlantic.com/amp/article/618416/.

⁶⁴Packer, George. "A Debt of Honor." *The Atlantic*, Atlantic Media Company, 26 Mar. 2021, amp.theatlantic.com/amp/article/618416/.

⁶⁵Dreisbach, Tom, and Meg Anderson. "Nearly 1 In 5 Defendants In Capitol Riot Cases Served In The Military." *NPR*, National Public Radio, Inc., 21 Jan. 2021, www.npr.org/2021/01/21/958915267/nearly-one-in-five-defendants-in-capitol-riot-cases-served-in-the-military.

Works Cited

- Abrams, Abigail. "Here's What We Know So Far About Russia's 2016 Meddling." *Time*, Time Inc., 18 Apr. 2019, time.com/5565991/russia-influence-2016-election/.
- Alami, Mona. "Russia's Disinformation Campaign Has Changed How We See Syria." *Atlantic Council*, Atlantic Council, 4 Sept. 2018, www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/syriasource/russia-s-disinformation-campaign-haschanged-how-we-see-syria/.
- Allyn, Bobby. "Study Exposes Russia Disinformation Campaign That Operated In The Shadows For 6 Years." NPR, National Public Radio, Inc., 16 June 2020, www.npr.org/2020/06/16/878169027/study-exposes-russia-disinformationcampaign-that-operated-in-the-shadows-for-6-.
- Artemy Kalinovsky, Sergey Radchenko. "Perspective | Why Russia No Longer Regrets Its Invasion of Afghanistan." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 15 Feb. 2019, www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2019/02/15/why-russia-no-longerregrets-its-invasion-afghanistan.
- Bugajski, Janusz. "Moscow's Anti-NATO Deception." *CEPA*, CEPA, Stanford Graduate School of Education, 23 Aug. 2020, cepa.org/moscows-anti-natodeception/.
- "Сергей Лавров: Переговоры Между США и 'Талибаном' Вызывают Обеспокоенность у Стран Региона." Афганистан. Ру, Government of the Russian Federation, 5 Feb. 2019, afghanistan.ru/doc/126588.html.

- Debre, Isabel. "Counting the Costs of America's 20-Year War in Afghanistan." *AP NEWS*, Associated Press, 30 Apr. 2021, apnews.com/article/asia-pacific-afghanistan-middle-east-business-5e850e5149ea0a3907cac2f282878dd5.
- Doucet, Lyse. "Afghanistan: US Military 'Days Away' from Completing Pull-Out." *BBC News*, British Broadcasting Company, 30 June 2021, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57659927.
- Dreisbach, Tom, and Meg Anderson. "Nearly 1 In 5 Defendants In Capitol Riot Cases Served In The Military." NPR, National Public Radio, Inc., 21 Jan. 2021, www.npr.org/2021/01/21/958915267/nearly-one-in-five-defendants-in-capitolriot-cases-served-in-the-military.
- 10. Ellen Nakashima, Karen DeYoung. "Russian Bounties to Taliban-Linked Militants Resulted in Deaths of U.S. Troops, According to Intelligence Assessments." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 29 June 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/russian-bounties-to-taliban-linkedmilitants-resulted-in-deaths-of-us-troops-according-to-intelligenceassessments/2020/06/28/74ffaec2-b96a-11ea-80b9-40ece9a701dc story.html.
- Faiez, Rahim. "Taliban Take Districts in NE Afghanistan from Fleeing Troops." *AP NEWS*, Associated Press, 4 July 2021, apnews.com/article/joe-biden-taliban-afghanistan-a554e1731c767b5ffaf09fb98c81bc7e.
- Gardner, Frank. "Afghanistan Withdrawal Stokes Fears of Al-Qaeda Comeback." BBC News, British Broadcasting Company, 6 July 2021, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57738731.

- Goldsmith, Kristofer. "An Investigation Into Foreign Entities Who Are Targeting Servicemembers and Veterans Online." *Vietnam Veterans of America*, Vietnam Veterans of America, 17 Sept. 2019, vva.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/VVA-Investigation.pdf.
- 14. Horton, Alex. "Russian Trolls Are Targeting American Veterans, and Trump's Government Isn't Helping, Group Says." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 7 Jan. 2020, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2020/01/07/russian-trollsare-targeting-american-veterans-trumps-government-isnt-helping-group-says/.
- 15. Igielnik, Ruth, and Kim Parker. "Majorities of U.S. Veterans, Public Say the Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan Were Not Worth Fighting." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 30 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2019/07/10/majorities-of-u-s-veterans-public-say-the-wars-in-iraq-andafghanistan-were-not-worth-fighting/.
- 16. Intel Brief. "Russia Reaps Benefits of U.S. Withdrawal." *The Cipher Brief*, The Cipher Brief, www.thecipherbrief.com/column_article/russia-reaps-benefits-of-us-withdrawal.
- 17. Jensen, Donald N. "Russia in the Middle East: A New Front in the Information War?" *Jamestown*, The Jamestown Foundation, 20 Dec. 2017, jamestown.org/program/russia-middle-east-new-front-information/.
- 18. Lamothe, Dan, and Shane Harris. "Afghan Government Could Fall within Six Months of U.S. Military Withdrawal, New Intelligence Assessment Says." *The Washington Post*, WP Company, 24 June 2021, www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/afghan-government-could-fall-

within-six-months-of-us-military-withdrawal-new-intelligence-assessmentsays/2021/06/24/42375b14-d52c-11eb-baed-4abcfa380a17_story.html.

- 19. Lardieri, Alexa. "Russia Still Largest Driver of Disinformation on Social Media, Facebook Report Finds | Politics | US News." U.S. News & World Report, U.S. News & World Report, L.P., 26 May 2021, www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2021-05-26/russia-still-largest-driver-ofdisinformation-on-social-media-facebook-report-finds.
- 20. Lewis, David G. "Return to Kabul? Russian Policy in Afghanistan." George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies, George C. Marshall European Center For Security Studies, June 2020, www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/return-kabul-russianpolicy-afghanistan-0.
- Macias, Amanda. "U.S. Withdrawal from Afghanistan Is More than 90% Complete, Pentagon Says." *CNBC*, NBCUniversal News Group, 6 July 2021, www.cnbc.com/2021/07/06/us-withdrawal-from-afghanistan-is-more-than-90percent-complete.html.
- 22. Mankoff, Jeffrey. "For Washington, Russia Makes Afghanistan Mess Even Messier." *Russia Matters*, Harvard Kennedy School's Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, 14 June 2017, russiamatters.org/analysis/washingtonrussia-makes-afghanistan-mess-even-messier.
- 23. "Most EU Citizens See Russia as an Ally or a Partner, Rather than a Rival or an Adversary, New Narrative-Busting Polling Reveals." RT International, ANO

"TV-Novosti," Government of the Russian Federation, 10 June 2021, www.rt.com/russia/526225-eu-partner-rival-polling/.

- 24. Myrick, Rachel. "America Is Back-but for How Long?" Foreign Affairs, The Council on Foreign Relations, 14 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-06-14/america-back-howlong?utm_medium=newsletters&utm_source=fatoday&utm_campaign=A+Measu re+Short+of+War&utm_content=20210624&utm_term=FA+Today+-+112017.
- 25. Oliphant, J. Baxter. "More Say US Has Failed than Succeeded in Afghanistan War." *Pew Research Center*, Pew Research Center, 31 May 2020, www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/10/05/after-17-years-of-war-in-afghanistanmore-say-u-s-has-failed-than-succeeded-in-achieving-its-goals/.
- 26. Packer, George. "A Debt of Honor." *The Atlantic*, Atlantic Media Company, 26 Mar. 2021, amp.theatlantic.com/amp/article/618416/.
- 27. Pannier, Bruce. "Will Central Asia Host U.S. Military Forces Once Again?" *RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty*, RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, 23 Apr. 2021, www.rferl.org/a/u-s-military-bases-in-central-asia-part-two-/31219781.html.
- 28. Pillalamarri, Akhilesh. "Why Is Afghanistan the 'Graveyard of Empires'?" The Diplomat, Trans-Asia Inc., 30 June 2017, thediplomat.com/2017/06/why-is-afghanistan-the-graveyard-of-empires/.
- 29. Prothero, Mitch. "US Troops and Their Allies Feel Humiliated after Abandoning Their Bases in Syria to Be Taken over by Gleeful Russians." *Business Insider*, Insider Inc., 16 Oct. 2019, www.businessinsider.com/us-troops-humiliatedabandoned-bases-syria-russians-2019-10.

- 30. Puglierin, Jana, and Susi Dennison. "Crisis of Confidence: How Europeans See Their Place in the World." ECFR, The European Council on Foreign Relations, 9 June 2021, ecfr.eu/publication/crisis-of-confidence-how-europeans-see-theirplace-in-theworld/?fbclid=IwAR0B1hunL2rBiOBy6IVonnXIKUsFRSMT3WaBOv_ofbX4du T1KOX3I-MM6kc.
- 31. Rabinowitz, Dorothy. "'Agents of Chaos' Review: Russian Meddling Exposed." *The Wall Street Journal*, Dow Jones & Company, 17 Sept. 2020, www.wsj.com/articles/agents-of-chaos-review-russian-meddling-exposed-11600378544.
- 32. Ramani, Samuel. "Russia Is Winning the Information War in Afghanistan." *Foreign Policy*, The Slate Group, LLC, 5 Aug. 2020, foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/05/russia-is-winning-the-information-war-inafghanistan/.
- 33. "Russian Aims in Afghanistan." *The Cipher Brief*, The Cipher Brief, 9 July 2020, www.thecipherbrief.com/russian-aims-in-afghanistan.
- 34. Smith, Cynthia. "Story Map Cascade." *Library of Congress*, Library of Congress, www.loc.gov/ghe/cascade/index.html?appid=a0930b1f4e424987ba68c28880f088 ea.
- 35. Spaulding, Suzanne, Devi Nair, Alexandra Huber and Jason Gresh. "Why the Kremlin Targets Veterans." *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 8 Nov. 2019, www.csis.org/analysis/whykremlin-targets-veterans.

- 36. Spokesman for Poland's Minister-Special Services Coordinator, "Strategic Alliance under Russian Attack - Służby Specjalne - Portal Gov.pl." *Slużby Specjalne*, Government of Poland, 12 May 2021, www.gov.pl/web/sluzbyspecjalne/strategic-alliance-under-russian-attack.
- 37. "Timeline: U.S. War in Afghanistan." *Council on Foreign Relations*, Council on Foreign Relations, www.cfr.org/timeline/us-war-afghanistan.
- 38. Turak, Natasha. "US Viewed Less Positively than Russia across Five Middle Eastern Countries, Survey Finds." *CNBC*, NBCUniversal News Group, 19 Dec. 2017, www.cnbc.com/2017/12/11/us-and-iran-viewed-less-positively-than-russiaacross-five-middle-eastern-countries-pew-survey-finds.html.
- 39. Veterans for American Ideals, et al. "Letter: Veteran-Led Organizations Call on the President to Evacuate SIVs from Afghanistan." *Human Rights First*, Human Rights First, 10 May 2021, www.humanrightsfirst.org/resource/letter-veteran-ledorganizations-call-president-evacuate-sivs-afghanistan.
- 40. Wike, Richard. "The World Hasn't Given Up on America." Foreign Affairs, The Council on Foreign Relations, 10 June 2021, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-06-10/world-hasnt-givenamerica.